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BONDING SCENE Episode 6. 

AVA
I’m sorry - I don’t, I don’t know 
why this is coming out now. I’m 
just tired and I hooked up with 
that guy you met at the Casino two 
night ago. And the next morning he 
killed himself.  

DEBORAH
Jesus. Look, on the bright side. 
You know, at least you don’t have 
to wonder now whether he’s gonna 
call.  

AVA
Deborah! I feel so bad. Obviously, 
for him but also for me, which 
makes me feel worse because it’s 
not about me. I think shitty 
things keep happening because I’ve 
been a self-centered asshole. It’s 
all karma. I deserve it. 

DEBORAH
Well, I mean you do have room for 
improvement. But karma’s not real 
otherwise my ex-husband would have 
been the one to suffer instead of, 
you know, living a charmed life 
and dying peacefully in his hot 
tub. 

AVA
Well not to get too into the weeds 
or anything, but he sorta got his 
when you burned down his house, 
no? 

DEBORAH
I didn’t burn down his house. 

AVA
What?

DEBORAH
It was a fucking dryer fire. I 
wasn’t even there. I had taken DJ 
to a friends house when I found 
out about him and Kathy. 

AVA
Hold on, you tell that joke all 
the time. 
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DEBORAH
It’s a joke. It’s not true. 

AVA
Well, everyone thinks you did it. 
Why didn’t you say something?

DEBORAH
Well, I did say something to 
everyone back then. But Frank 
blamed me and they all believed 
him, you know, including the cops. 
You know Frank even went to the 
press and bad-mouthed me. If I was 
crazy enough to torch the house, 
you know, the poor guy must have 
been driven into the arms of my 
baby sister. Ugh, whatever. Do you 
know how to play mahjong? 

AVA
No. 

DEBORAH
I could teach you in 45 minutes. 
Mm… maybe an hour. 

AVA
Hold on. This guy defamed your 
ass? He sounds psycho. I wanna 
fucking kill him. 

DEBORAH
Well, he’s dead. He was jealous. 
He hated that I was gonna have a 
late-night show so he just blew 
everything up. He made me the 
crazy woman who burned down the 
house. Our sitcom was cancelled, 
and I was broke. [Deborah gets up 
to look for game] I know they have 
boards around here. 

AVA
Hey. We’re not playing mahjong, 
all right? So you were broke? You 
didn’t have any money from your 
show?

DEBORAH
What can I say? I was a stupid 25-
year-old, you know. I didn’t read 
contracts. Everything was in his 
name. And after the divorce I had 
to rent a little studio apartment 
and basically start over. You know 
what the worst part was?
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AVA
What?

DEBORAH
I had to start doing my own hair 
and makeup again. 

AVA
Ok, that is sad. 

DEBORAH
It was tragic. So anyway, I had to 
make money so I started doing 
stand up. And one night, in this 
little club, I made this offhand 
joke about burning down my ex-
husband’s house. It killed. I’d 
hit a vein. So I leaned into that 
joke even though it wasn’t true. 
You know, hey, might as well make 
money off it, right? And I 
realized that people would rather 
laugh at me than believe me. You 
know what else? 

AVA
What?

DEBORAH
I do want a fucking McDonald’s 
French fry. 

AVA
It would be my honor. Where’s my 
phone? [Ava grabs side in pain] 
Fuck. 

DEBORAH
It’s good pot. 
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BONDING SCENE Episode 6 Right after McDonalds is 
delivered. 

DEBORAH
Wow.  

AVA
I told you. Now you gotta dip it 
in the ice cream. 

DEBORAH
Oh, too much. 

AVA
Too soon. Fine. Mm, my stomach 
really hurts. 

DEBORAH
I wonder why. 

AVA
Man, Frank musta been a great 
actor ‘cause he seemed like such a 
good husband on “Who’s Making 
Dinner?”

DEBORAH
He was a good husband. For a 
little while. You know, he made me 
laugh. We made each other funnier. 
It was his idea that we do a stage 
show about being a couple. I 
didn’t even think that that was 
possible until he said it. And we 
got to make it into a TV show. It 
was amazing, until it wasn’t. 

AVA
I know you’re not a fan but ha-
have you considered - 

DEBORAH
 - Therapy? I did therapy. It was 
part of our custody thingy, you 
know. Unfortunately, the guy was 
less interested in analysis and 
more interested in feeling me up. 

AVA
Oh, my God. Are you serious? Ugh!
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DEBORAH
You know, I had to get, uh, a 
clean bill of mental health or I 
couldn’t see my little girl, so 
you know, we went on a few dates. 
Uh, and then, after a while, you 
know, I broke up with him and he - 
he wanted to do couples therapy. 

AVA
Oh my God. Are you fucking 
serious? No! Ugh, they always try 
to get you to do a threesome. 
[laughter]

DEBORAH
That’s — [laughter] you’re making 
me — I’m gonna pop a stitch! 

AVA
That is absolutely crazy. 

DEBORAH
Well, that was just the 70s. And 
you haven’t even heard about when 
the Vatican had it in for me. 

AVA
What?

DEBORAH
Yes. 

AVA
You have to talk about this in 
your act. All of it. I mean this 
shit is insane and no one has any 
idea. 

DEBORAH
No, no one wants to hear me 
complain about the past. Also, I 
told you. Nobody believed me. 

AVA
Come on. You can change your face 
but not your act?

DEBORAH
It’s cha— I didn’t change my face. 
I refreshed it. That’s something 
that you should remember. Refresh, 
don’t re-do. 

AVA
People would want to hear this, 
okay? People either want raw 
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honesty or fucking ASMR videos of 
girls eating soap. 

DEBORAH
I have no idea what that means. 

AVA
I’ll tell you later. People don’t 
know half the shit that you’ve 
done. You were almost the first 
woman to host a late-night show. 

DEBORAH
OH, operative word being “almost!” 
It’s sad. It’s all just sad. Is 
that why you want me to talk about 
it? ‘Cause people think it’s 
highbrow now to tell sad stories?

AVA
No, I think you should say it 
because it’s the truth and it 
might just be nice to finally 
fucking say it out loud. You owe 
yourself that, I think. 

DEBORAH
But it’s not funny. 

AVA
We’ve been laughing. 

DEBORAH
That’s because we’re stoned. 

AVA
Yeah. But you can make it funny. 
You can make anything funny. 

DEBORAH
I think I did irritate my 
stitches. Can you get me an ice 
pack?

AVA
Yeah. [Ava gets up and immediately 
grabs side in pain] Ah, fuck! 

DEBORAH
Ava!

AVA
Oh my God, I think something is 
really wrong.  
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DEBORAH
Are you joking? Are you joking?

AVA
No! 

DEBORAH
What do I do? Do I call goddamn 
Perla? She’s - 

AVA
Oh my God!


